Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Special Meeting

May 27th, 2009
 

President Rush called the Special Meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 8:30 am.  The meeting was held at the First Congregational Church at 7171 N. Pennsylvania
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer
Special Council Meeting was called to order at 8:30 am   Purpose of the meeting was to review  pending issues before the Town Council

Engineer’s Report
Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering requested that the Town Council Approve Engineering design work for the 75th Street Paving Project not to exceed $5,000.   The design work was done for the 75th Street Paving Project presented to the Metropolitan Planning Organization and approved for Federal Economic Stimulus Money.  Motion was made and approved by a vote of 3-0.
Engineer Eckerle commented that Crossroads Engineering was interested in providing the engineering inspection for the 75th Street Project and asked that Clerk Treasurer Taylor submit the RFP to INDOT so that Crossroads could bid on this inspection work.   Engineer Eckerle stated that the engineering inspection work will be an estimated $12,000 that was in the original proposal approved for funding.   The Town will not be paying this, but the engineering inspection fees will be a part of the approved $202,000 paving project.
Engineer Eckerle requested $350 to do title work for 3 new Town Entry signs.   After further discussion, request was tabled to a time when the Town Entry signs would be discussed and voted on.
Engineer Eckerle conducted the Opening of Bids for  previously approved Town paving projects.  

Paving Contractors were requested by RFP to bid on a Base Bid for paving certain streets and an additional bid for streets that were in the Town’s Roadway Maintenance Program but had been scheduled in future years.   The additional bid and paving projects were  being considered after the  75th Street paving project had been selected for approval for the Federal Stimulus Money.
The Bidding was as follows:

	
	
	
	 "B" 
	
	 "A" 
	

	
	
	
	 Base Bid 
	
	 with Additional Paving 
	

	Milestone
	
	$88,230.00
	
	$108,328.00
	

	F.E. Harding
	
	$64,636.64
	
	$85,831.46
	

	EB Paving
	
	
	$62,678.90
	
	$106,542.10
	

	Calumet Civil Contractors
	$69,719.50
	
	$99,779.90
	

	Grady Brothers
	
	$54,641.65
	
	$71,486.50
	

	Globe Asphalt
	
	$71,251.80
	
	$98,849.25
	


Engineer Eckerle commented that Crossroads Engineering had originally estimated the paving projects at $49,100 for the “B” base bid and $86,000 for the alternative “A” with additional paving.
President Rush confirmed that there was no “Crack and Seal” maintenance work included in these bids.  

Engineer Eckerle stated that after review of all of the documents included for bid, that the documents were properly submitted and recommended Grady Brothers bid for approval.  

President Rush commented that the original budget for town paving was $65,000 and that he recommended accepting the Alternative “A” with additional paving.    Motion was made to approve the alternative “A” with additional paving not to exceed $73,000.    Motion passed by a vote of 3-0.
Additional Town Business

Under additional Town business,  President Rush asked if Councilor O’Brien or Clerk Treasurer Taylor had reviewed the Municipal Code changes that Town Attorney Beesley had previously prepared.   Councilor O’Brien suggest that the Council move forward on the changes to the code.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor had nothing to add.

Discussion ensued on an urgent drainage issues and problems at the Wagner Property and at 190 Penn Ridge at the Tucker property.   DPW had been requested to inspect and determine the problem.  Attorney Beesley recommended that the Town delegate responsibility to Councilor Freihofer for signature for the Right of Way Agreement with DPW to expedite approval.   Council approved by a vote of 3-0.

Discussion on tree maintenance and responsibility for trimming trees followed.  Specific overhanging limbs at 64th and Meridian Street would be addressed by Jud Scott, of  Vine & Branch.    Councilor O’Brien stated that maintenance of trees were first the responsibility of the homeowner, second the City of Indianapolis, and third the Town of Meridian Hills.

Attorney Beesley introduced Attorney Matt Tait to the Council and commented that he would be involved in looking into these matters.     She commented that DPW in the City gives notice to inspect and provides a preliminary two week notice to perform work.   Attorney Beesley also stated that the Town is responsible if trees are in the right of way.

President Rush asked for continued clarity on the matter of Town Responsibilities and Liability.  Councilor Freihofer commented that residents are very protective of vegetation on their property and stated that Town residents have a responsibility to maintain right of way.   

Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve 3 additional Town Entry Signs at 79th & Spring Mill, 64th & Spring Mill, and 80th & Meridian.    Each Sign cost to install is approximately $8500.   

President Rush seconded the motion and discussion followed.   Councilor O’Brien suggested that the Town could use Rainy Day Fund to pay for these signs and that the response to the first entry signs had been positive.   Councilor Freihofer commented that there were more pressing concerns of drainage and paving on 73rd Street.    Clerk-Treasurer expressed concern over future revenue for the town under the changing economic environment.   After further discussion, the Council approved the motion by a vote of 2-1.   Councilor O’Brien and President Rush voting to approve, Councilor Freihofer opposed.

Engineer Eckerle brought up the issue of adding paving for Gypsy Hill, a private street.  With the additional paving projects approved, he thought the residents on Gypsy Hill might want to have the paving completed at the same time to possible save money.      The estimated cost for the additional paving would be $9087.25     If approved by the residents of Gypsy Hill,  Attorney Beesley recommended a reimbursement agreement to be signed by residents.   A motion was made for the residents to notify the Town within 24 hours of their desire to go forward with the paving, that the residents sign a reimbursement agreement, and pay an escrow of 20% or approximately $1960 within 10 days.     Motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.   Resident Don Matson stated that he would contact the other 4 residents to get an answer.

Adjournment

 President Rush adjourned the meeting at 10 am.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
Also in Attendance:   Don Matson, Resident

Greg Nolty – Milestone ( Contractor Bidding on Paving Project)

